Between the Global, the National and the Local in Japan: Two Musical Pioneers from Sendai

MARGARET MEHL*

E-mail: mehl@hum.ku.dk

Western visitors to Japan are often surprised at how widely European art music can be heard. The roots of what is arguably one of Japan's greatest success stories lie in the systematic introduction and dissemination of Western music by the government after the Meiji Restoration of 1868. Much research has focused on the government's role; but how was Western music disseminated and received in different parts of Japan? This article discusses the roles of two brothers, Shikama Totsuji (1853–1928) and Shikama Jinji (1863–1941), who in different ways contributed significantly to the dissemination of Western music beyond Tokyo and in particular to the northern provincial town of Sendai.

Keywords: Japan, Meiji period, musical pioneers, music education, *The Musical Magazine (Ongaku zasshi)*.

Introduction

When we examine the nineteenth century in a global context, we can hardly overlook the fact of European dominance, not just through colonization and economic penetration but also as a model to be emulated. Music, although generally neglected by historians, is one of the best examples. Not only did military bands reinforce displays of power: European art music was the standard against which other music was measured and found wanting, and not just by the Europeans themselves. To this day, non-Western countries build opera houses and symphony halls. As James Parakilas put it so aptly, European art music or "classical" music "has become the most universal, the most popular, of classical musics, not because of its inherent musical appeal, but because of universal interest in the West."

Nowhere did this appropriation occur so quickly and so thoroughly as in Japan, where it demonstrably occurred in the context of modernization following Western models. By the twentieth century Japan had become a musical power in its own right, contributing to the dissemination of European art music in its colonies, exporting musical



instruments to Europe's former markets during the First World War and revolutionizing piano production as well as audio technology after the Second World War. Equally significant is Japan's position already from the 1920s as a leading consumer of recorded art music and an enthusiastic audience for touring artists from abroad. The roots of what is arguably one of Japan's greatest success stories lie in the systematic introduction and dissemination of Western music by the government after the Meiji Restoration of 1868. The subsequent reforms set Japan firmly on a course of modernization based on Western standards, and Western music was an important part of the package. The main routes for the importation of Western music were the military, the imperial court, the church, and the education system. Much research has examined these routes, but the focus has tended to be on measures "from above" through official channels and on Tokyo.⁵ Only in recent years have some scholars begun to pay more attention to regional and local developments, most notably in and around the commercial cities of Osaka and Kobe.⁶

Another aspect which for a long time received scant attention is the interaction between Western music and the traditional musical genres of Japan in modern times. As a result of the government's full-scale embrace of Western music at the expense of traditional musical genres, the latter, although they continued to flourish, were increasingly relegated to a niche existence, and today most of them sound almost as unfamiliar to most Japanese as to Westerners. Although there are exceptions, practitioners of traditional musical genres tend to move in a world of their own, dominated by a system of transmission that severely limits influence from other musical styles and genres. This separation of musical worlds today is reflected in research, where there long seemed to be a tacit assumption that indigenous and Western music were always regarded as separate and irreconcilable.⁷

This article challenges both the excessive focus on the nation's capital city and the tendency to treat Western and traditional Japanese music in isolation. Indeed, it argues that the belief of significant actors in the possibility and desirability of creating a new music by combining the best of Japanese and Western music played a crucial role in paying the way for the latter. Undeniably, systematic nationwide dissemination was necessary for Western music's quick rise to dominance. The main route for this was the education system. The introduction of Western music into the school curriculum was stipulated already in the Education Law (gakusei) of 1872, although practical reasons prevented the implication for several years. In 1879, the Music Investigation Committee (Ongaku Torishirabe Gakari) was established, which began to train students from 1880; and from the mid-1880s government-trained teachers gradually took up appointments at schools throughout the country. But the thorough appropriation of Western music by the Japanese could not have been achieved without the active engagement of individuals, many of them teachers dispatched from Tokyo to the regions, generally with minimal musical training, but often with an impressive zeal and sense of mission. These and other teachers trained in the modern schools might well be described as cultural brokers: for many people living far from the major cities the new schools would have been one of the first places where they encountered the signs of modernity.

The two Shikama brothers, whose lives and musical activities this article introduces, illustrate the importance of individual initiatives locally or even nationally, but in any case, outside the central institutions. Shikama Totsuji (1853–1928) and Shikama Jinji (1863–1941) grew up in the northern provincial town of Sendai, now the capital of Miyagi prefecture. Their musical careers began when they were both sent by the prefectural authorities to train as music teachers at the institute of the Music Investigation Committee in Tokyo in 1884, which became the Tokyo Academy of Music in 1887.8 After their graduation in July 1885, Jinji returned to Sendai, where he taught at several schools and engaged in a variety of local activities to promote Western music. Totsuji initially remained in Tokyo. He too taught music in the public school system and in private institutions and engaged in various other musical activities. Among his numerous publications about music, the most important for historians today is Ongaku zasshi (subtitled, The Musical Magazine), the first Japanese journal devoted to music, which he edited himself from September 1890 until 1896 (publication continued until 1898). Ongaku zasshi is of immense value as an historical source. 9 In the context of this article, two features are of particular interest: first, the reports on musical activities in various parts of Japan; second, the numerous articles and reports about traditional music and on minshingaku, or Ming and Qing dynasty music. Minshigaku, a type of popular music from China that came to Japan via Nagasaki in the early nineteenth century, was widely enjoyed until the time of the Sino-Japanese war (1894-95), after which it never quite regained its previous place in the musical world. Although this article treats mainly the dissemination of Western music, the pages of Ongaku zasshi serve as an eloquent reminder of the variety of musical genres performed and enjoyed at the time. 10

Sendai and the Shikamas

Sendai, the capital city of Miyagi prefecture, is a political, economic, and cultural centre of the Tōhoku (northeastern) region of Japan. The region as a whole has long had the reputation of being "backward," but also more "traditional," the home of the "real" Japan. This reputation extends to music. There are few professional orchestras, no conservatoires, and only a small number of universities with music departments, mostly for training teachers. Traditional performing arts (or what passes for "traditional" today), on the other hand, are said to flourish in the northern regions. Sendai, however, was a significant regional centre already before the modern period. A castle town since 1600 and the capital of Sendai domain, it was the seat of the Date family of "outside lords." By the end of the Tokugawa period it was a flourishing city. After the abolition of the fiefdoms and the establishment of the prefectures in 1871, Sendai became the capital city of Sendai prefecture (from 1872 Miyagi prefecture). In 1873, a garrison was stationed in Sendai and in 1888 it became home to the Second Army Division. The railway line between Tokyo and Sendai was opened in 1887. When Sendai was accorded the status of a city in 1889, it had a population of around 90,000.

Sendai's status as a prefectural capital also made it an educational centre. ¹² Here too there was some continuity from the Tokugawa era when the castle town had been the seat of the domain school (*hankō*) founded by the Date clan. By the nineteenth century, the Date had even established a network of local schools, and there were also numerous private academies (*juku*), several of which developed into modern schools after the promulgation of the national Education Law in 1872. The prefectural Normal School was established in 1872, followed by other government schools, most notably the Second Higher Secondary School in 1886 which became the Second High School in 1894. Tōhoku University, the third of the imperial universities, was established in 1907. By the end of the Meiji period, Sendai was thus home to one of only three imperial universities and one of the highly prestigious seven "numbered" high schools. ¹³

Among the private schools, the missionary schools are particularly noteworthy because of the importance given to music instruction (mainly singing hymns) and church music. The influence of missionary activity was significant already from the end of the Tokugawa period, when several young samurai from Sendai, who had left Sendai domain, became converts to the Russian Orthodox Church in Hakodate. From the 1880s, missionaries of several denominations set up schools in Sendai. The first two, founded in 1886, were Sendai Shingakkō (Sendai Theological College) for boys, which in 1891 became Tōhoku Gakuin (Tōhoku Academy), and for girls Miyagi Jogakkō, later Miyagi Gakuin or Miyagi College. 14 They were followed by Shōkei Jogakkō and Sendai Jogakkō, founded in 1892 and 1893 respectively. All exist to this day. The first two were established by missionaries sent to Japan from America by the German Reformed Church, whose first missionaries came to Japan in 1879. 15 Practically all the missionary teachers sang and played an instrument, most often the piano and the reed organ (harmonium) at least well enough to accompany hymns. Miyagi Jogakkō, later Miyagi Gakuin or Miyagi College, subsequently established a music department which provided college-level training. Hardly any schools outside Tokyo, and none in Tōhoku, offered such high-level musical training.

Efforts to introduce Western music into the newly-established public school system in Miyagi prefecture began in the 1870s. In 1877, Ono Shōgorō, one of several young men who had been converted to the Russian Orthodox faith in Hakodate, published *Kōshū yoshi* (Training course magazine), which included an article in which he argued for the introduction of music lessons in schools. His call was taken up by the school teacher Yano Nariaya, who began to teach singing at his elementary school using text books published by the Tokyo Normal College for Women. His lessons were not part of the regular curriculum, but hardly any public schools at the time taught singing, so his course would appear to be one of the first of its kind.¹⁶

In the 1880s the pace quickened, both through increased missionary activity and through the efforts of the local authorities. In September 1882, Imafuku Tatsuo from Miyagi Normal College became the first educator from Sendai to be sent on a short course at the Music Research Institute in Tokyo. He graduated in July 1883. His certificate detailed his achievements: singing and playing on the organ the first

twenty-four songs in the first volume of songs for use in schools (*shōka*). ¹⁷ That same year Maedako Nobuchika (or Shinki, 1861/1862–1929), another convert to the Russian Orthodox Church, returned to his native town. He had studied music at the Russian Orthodox Seminary in Tokyo and then taught church music at several churches. Although his service to his church appears to have been less than satisfactory, ¹⁸ he, like the Shikamas, played an important role as a pioneering advocate of Western music. In about 1886 he apparently established a private music school with the impressive-sounding name Tōhoku Ongakuin (Tōhoku Academy of Music). ¹⁹ Contemporary reports in music journals suggest that this institution was extremely active and still flourishing in 1911 when it celebrated its twenty-fifth anniversary. Concert programmes of the period list several performers with the surname Maedako, including Nobuchika's daughter Haruko and his son Wataru. Haruko reportedly never married and was active as a violin teacher even after 1945: she died in 1975 and was in her 80s. Thus, professional engagement with Western music lasted into the next generation. ²⁰

It is Shikama Jinji, however, who is generally described as the first music teacher of note in Sendai. 21 The Shikamas belonged to the samurai class until it was abolished in 1876. Before the overthrow of the Tokugawa shogunate in 1868, Shikama Nobunao, the father of Totsuji and Jinji, was a vassal of the house of the Date, the rulers of Sendai domain. In the Meiji period, Nobunao selected and bred horses for the emperor.²² Born before the Meiji reforms, the two brothers received their early training in the Confucian classics and studied at the domain school Yōkendō. 23 Totsuji was then employed by Miyagi prefecture and married Tatsu, a geisha. According to his biographer, he developed an interest in music early on and learnt various musical instruments. In 1881, he reportedly published sheet music for the gekkin ("moon lute," a round plucked lute with frets, used primarily in Ming Qing Music and hugely popular in the early Meiji period).²⁴ His younger brother Jinji was already a member of the "new" generation whose education spanned the period of transition from traditional education to the establishment of the modern school system. ²⁵ He continued his studies at Miyagi Normal College (Miyagi Shihan Gakkō) from 1878 to 1881. Immediately after graduation at the young age of eighteen, he became principal of Kashima Primary School in Watari district.

In 1884 first Jinji, and, at the end of the year, Totsuji were sent by their home prefecture to complete a short course in Tokyo at the institute of the Music Investigation Committee. At this time, trained music teachers were in short supply, so the institute set up a special programme to train teachers from the prefectural normal colleges. In 1884, all the prefectures were invited to send suitable candidates. Forty-one prefectures responded, but only twelve sent candidates. (Fukuoka sent four).²⁶ Candidates had to take an examination, at which Shikama Jinji achieved the highest marks: even his marks were distinctly lower in the easy singing test and in arithmetic than in the other two subjects, reading and essay-writing. Although some students did miserably, all were admitted to the course, because the number of applicants fell below the institute's quota.²⁷

Shikama Totsuji is not listed among these candidates. It is not entirely clear how he came to follow his brother to Tokyo a few months later: unlike Jinji, he was not employed as an educator, although he was working for Miyagi prefecture. Perhaps his strong interest in music made him persuade the authorities to send him along too. Anyway, both brothers graduated in July 1885 (the university's later yearbooks mistakenly give the year as 1886). The nine-month crash course consisted of singing $(sh\bar{o}ka)$, reed organ, koto (plucked zither), and $koky\bar{u}$ (Japanese bowed lute). The Japanese instruments were used, sometimes in modified forms, as a substitute for the keyboard and the violin. Most schools, however, made every effort to purchase at least one reed organ.

After graduation Jinji returned to Sendai. It would seem that he hardly ever left his home prefecture after his return.²⁹ Totsuji, meanwhile, remained in Tokyo until 1896, when he, too, returned to his native town, although how long he stayed there is not known. In fact, very little is known about his activities after 1900.

Shikama Jinji as local pioneer

Jinji went on to a distinguished career in education after his return. Equally important were initiatives that were not directly part of his official appointment but did much to disseminate knowledge of Western music beyond the classroom. In this regard, he was typical of local pioneers in other parts of Japan. The reports in music magazines of the time include many examples of local activities, sometimes highlighting the role of named individuals.

Jinji held concurrent teaching appointments at several schools besides his alma mater, Miyagi Normal College. In the course of his career he taught, among others, at Sendai's two lower secondary schools (Sendai Daiichi Chūgakkō and Sendai Daini Chūgakkō), at the Sendai Army Preparatory School (Sendai Rikugun Yōnen Gakkō), at the Hōzawa Shōsō Gakkō (a private school for girls), 30 and the Miyagi Prefecture Police Training Academy (Miyagi-ken Junsa Kyōshūsho). He acted as a school inspector and invited teacher at schools around Miyagi prefecture. In 1911, he officially retired from Miyagi Shihan Gakkō, but continued to teach there until 1932. In 1923, he became the fourth principal of Miyagi Prefecture School for the Blind (Kenritsu Mōa Gakkō), a post he held for ten years until September 1933, during which time he significantly contributed to the development of special needs education (tokushu kyōiku). All in all he held appointments in the prefecture's schools for about fifty years: much of his career in Sendai schools is detailed on a large memorial stone erected by grateful students in 1958, seventeen years after his death, in front of the main hall of Kōmyōji temple in the northern part of Sendai—an eloquent testimony to the respect his achievements gained him. The inscription also mentions that he composed songs that were widely sung by the people.

Shikama Jinji's activities went well beyond his regular appointments. This is evident from reports about musical activities in Sendai published in *Ongaku zasshi*, and the music magazines that succeeded it. Unsurprisingly, Sendai (and sometimes

other parts of Miyagi prefecture) featured often in the early issues of *Ongaku zasshi*: quite possibly because Jinji was Totsuji's main source of information about their home city. The earliest report about musical activities in the prefecture informed readers that Shikama Jinji of Miyagi Prefecture Normal College had taught summer courses in 1887 and 1889, with sixty participants in total. He regularly gave summer courses and lectures in different locations in Miyagi prefecture.³¹ In 1889, the Miyagi Music Society (Miyagi Ongaku Kai) was founded by participants of the music training courses with the aim of disseminating music in schools.³²

Musical associations established by teachers and others with an interest in promoting music played an important role in Sendai and elsewhere by organizing regular concerts and lectures and were part of Shikama Jinji's role as a musical pioneer in Sendai. Jinji was a founding member of another music society, the Hōmeikai (Phoenix Song Society), established in 1893 with the aim of "researching the true principles of music and at the same time to promote the essence of reforming customs and habits."33 Ongaku zasshi continued to report on the society's activities in the following issues, including a concert in November the same year, where Shikama Jinji was named both as a composer and performer.³⁴ On 3 June 1894 the Hōmeikai organized a major concert in the city's Gojōkan Hall. According to the report in Ongaku zasshi, 35 the audience assembled early in the morning and included staff from the several of the city's schools, prefectural officials, journalists, supporters (yūshisha), women, children, and students—about 300 people in all. As a special guest, the society had invited Yoshimizu Tsunekazu (1844–1910), a well-known performer and teacher of the Satsuma biwa (plucked lute) based in Tokyo; he featured in four of the seventeen items on the programme. The concert began with the national anthem Kimigayo sung by all, standing up and accompanied by the reed organ and the violin, followed by an address by the president of the Homeikai, Shikama Jinji, who was also the head of the section for Western music. Given that "music reform" tended to take Western music as its primary model and that Shikama Jinji was regarded as a prime promoter of Western music, the programme is surprising: of the remaining eleven items only three are billed as Western music (seivōgaku), and at least one of the five titles performed appears to be a traditional piece. 36 The other items were listed as wagaku (Japanese music), shingaku (Qing music), and yakumogoto (music played on a two-stringed plucked zither). Nor was this mixture of genres in one concert exceptional: many if not most concerts included a mixture of musical genres, and Japanese pieces played on Western instruments were common, although Western pieces were rarely played on Japanese instruments.³⁷

Shikama Jinji seems to have been more active as an organizer than as a performer. He also composed songs, an achievement mentioned on the memorial stone: several of them together with his brother Totsuji. Some were so-called "moral education songs" ($tokuiku \ sh\bar{o}ka$), reflecting the role accorded to singing as a means of moral edification.³⁸ He also composed a war song during the Russo-Japanese War, "Yuke, yuke, danji, Nihon danji" ("Advance, advance, boys, sons of Japan") and school (alma mater) songs ($k\bar{o}ka$) for several schools.³⁹ Jinji was also famed for his skills with

words, a result of his early education in Chinese learning (*kangaku*). Apart from the lyrics for some of his songs, he also wrote tributes for teachers who died on the job. He was, moreover, a sought-after writer of inscriptions (often under his penname Seidō). 40

Shikama Totsuji-mediator between the capital and the provinces

Shikama Jinji was in many ways an exemplary disseminator of the new music in the education system at the local level, bringing back the knowledge he acquired in the capital and passing it on in his home region. His brother, Totsuji, on the other hand, although his name is hardly remembered today, was quite a significant contributor to musical life on a national level, not least through the publication of the musical magazine *Ongaku zasshi*. For his family, on the other hand, this eldest son of a former vassal of the house of Date must have been something of a black sheep, not least because his musical activities ate up much of the family's assets. ⁴¹ Apparently of a restless temperament, Totsuji led a life that with hindsight seems to reflect something of the instability and confusion of the age.

After his graduation from the Academy in July 1885, Shikama Totsuji remained in Tokyo, where he engaged in teaching, publishing, collecting instruments, and even inventing a new one himself, as well as performing and organizing concerts. In the first years after graduating he taught at Tokyo Normal College (until 1888) and at Tōkyō Shōkakai. Established in 1885 in the Yūrakuchō district of Tokyo, this was the first of several private music schools offering crash courses in music for primary school teachers. He is listed as a teacher (of what, exactly, is unknown) at the Tokyo Academy of Music from 1892 to 1894. 42

The Tokyo Shōnen Ongakutai, the youth band he established in 1895, might also be classified as one of his educational activities. The first civilian band (the Tōkyō Shichū Ongakukai), led by retired bandmasters from the navy, was founded in 1886, while the formation of youth bands is generally dated from the Mitsukoshi Youth Band (Mitsukoshi Shōnen Ongakutai) established in 1909 by the Tokyo Mitsukoshi store at Nihonbashi. Other department stores followed Mitsukoshi's example: the Itō Clothes Store (later Matsusakaya) Band in Nagoya in was established 1911, and the Osaka Mitsukoshi Band in 1914. The department stores recruited and trained young men to play for advertising purposes. Shikama's intentions, however, seem to have been mainly educational, as well as to contribute to musical reform (see below). He recruited boys and girls from the age of ten to the age for entering university. Rehearsals were on three afternoons a week. Instruments (mostly wind and percussion instruments, but strings are also mentioned) were provided. The repertoire was varied, including modern songs (shōka) and other well-known Western and Japanese pieces.

The following year, 1896, in May or June, Shikama Totsuji moved to Sendai, ostensibly because of his father's illness, but perhaps also because he saw more scope for his pioneering activities in the provincial town, where there were far fewer men with even

his very basic level of musical training. ⁴⁵ A report in *Ongaku zasshi* names him among the founders and advising teachers of a new youth band in Sendai at a time when he was still based in Tokyo. ⁴⁶ Only a year later the magazine reported that Sendai had three bands: the Miyagi Ongakutai for adults, Miyagi Shōnen Ongakutai for young people, and Shikama Senka's (Totsuji's) Joshi Ongakutai for young women. ⁴⁷

During his time in Sendai he continued to publish songs. In September 1900, he and his brother published their *Railway Song*, which detailed the stations and landmarks on the line from Sendai to Aomori and to Hirosaki, Akita, and Yamagata. Railway songs were highly popular at the time. Composed in the *shōka* style, with lively tunes and a march-rhythm, they celebrated one of the most powerful symbols of modernity and served as an aid to learning geography for schoolchildren. The most famous one, about the East Coast (Tōkaidō) line from Tokyo to Kobe, was published in May 1900 and soon reached the status of a popular hit: to this day, its opening bars signal the approaching trains in stations along that line. Totsuji's creation of songs for educational purposes included a collection of *Sangyō shōka* (silk industry songs) published in 1901 for the benefit of the workers in the Sano silk reeling plant in Miyagi prefecture. The aim was to ensure that the overwhelmingly female workforce sang songs with suitably edifying lyrics as they worked. Left to their own devices, factory workers often sang songs either deemed vulgar or highly critical of their work conditions.

At some point (the exact year is unclear) Shikama Totsuji left Sendai, perhaps returning to Tokyo for a short time before traveling around the northern prefectures. A short report in the music journal *Ongakukai* (Music World) in 1915 describes him as *ongakukai no genrō* (something like "the grand old man of the world of music") and quotes correspondence from him:

Totsudō is not a musician: carrying a brush in one hand and a *koto* [plucked zither] in the other, he writes and draws as he continues his pilgrimage through all the provinces. Long ago in Meiji 30 (1897) I happened to feel [this urge], and decided to travel around the whole country, staying where I felt an affinity, moving on when I did not, and so I travelled all alone first from Tokyo to the six prefectures of the North-East and to Hokkaidō, then through the two prefectures Akita and Niigata, and now I have come to Maebashi [in Gumma prefecture] where I have rested my staff and am writing in response to public demand. ⁵⁰

In 1909, a newspaper report described his lifestyle less charitably as $h\bar{o}r\bar{o}$ (roaming, wandering about like a vagabond) in Tōhoku. ⁵¹ According to this report, his wife and three surviving daughters were living in Tokyo. They may have moved back with him in 1906, as one source states. At any rate, his second daughter Ranko (1887–1968) was educated in Sendai and reportedly took over her father's work in Tokyo. ⁵²

Creating a nationwide network: Shikama Totsuji and Ongaku zasshi

Shikama Totsuji's greatest achievement may well have been the publication of *Ongaku zasshi*, the first journal devoted to music. Music was previously discussed in

other journals, of course, but Ongaku zasshi provided a specialized forum for all those who embraced the promotion of music as a cause—not least the increasing number of young men and women who, like Totsuji himself, graduated from the Tokyo Academy of Music and, unlike Totsuji but like his brother Jinji, went out to teach in provincial schools. Subscribers to Ongaku zasshi received a monthly reminder that they were part of a larger community, linked to other parts of the country and to its capital, and even (albeit to a lesser extent) to the wider world. From the first issue, dated 25 September 1890, the magazine carried the English subtitle, "The Musical Magazine," and in his statement of purpose, Shikama Totsuji referred to a weekly musical magazine in Paris as well as the weekly music supplement of Le Figaro.⁵³ He detailed the wealth of musical activities already in evidence. In Tokyo alone, music was practised and performed by military bands, by the musicians at the imperial court, at the Tokyo Academy of Music, and in several secondary schools and colleges (he names some of them) as well as in other public and private schools, including the school for the blind, in the churches, in ladies' and gentlemen's clubs, and at their balls.

Totsuji's enumeration mentions only the performance of Western music (with the exception of the imperial court whose musicians performed the traditional gagaku court music as well). Yet Ongaku zasshi covered not only Western music, but also the various traditional genres of Japan and minshingaku (Ming-Qing music). In fact, Shikama Totsuji, like other promoters of Western music, beginning with Isawa Shūji (1851–1917), the most important person behind the introduction Western music into the education system, embraced the idea of musical reform, or improvement $(kairy\bar{o})$. While their Western teachers generally regarded Japanese music as hopelessly primitive and incompatible with European art music, Isawa and other reformers envisaged a new national music that would combine the best of both worlds. In practice these early efforts seldom produced more than transcribed traditional melodies in staff notation (with all the limitations the notation entailed) and, in the case of songs, sanitized lyrics. Totsuji expressed his views in his journal, for example in a two-part series in 1893.⁵⁴ They were not particularly original, but explain the diversity of Ongaku zasshi's contents: Western music, he wrote, came to Japan complete with a theoretical framework and is characterized by harmonization, which Japanese music lacked. But any music, Totsuji continued, is the product of its environment and cannot simply be imported from abroad. To develop a new music for Japan, both Western and Japanese music have to be studied thoroughly. Staff notation will be used to produce sheet music and suitable instruments selected, and unsuitable lyrics will be improved. Totsuji also mentioned the class differences reflected in traditional music, but saw no need to discard indigenous popular music (zokugaku), believing that it could be improved.

The wide and divers scope of *Ongaku zasshi* thus reflected Totsuji's aims of musical reform and promoting good music as a contribution to Japan's overall civilization (*bunmei*) project alluded to at the beginning of Totsuji's launch statement.⁵⁵ The magazine's regular sections were, music (articles), songs, contributions, miscellaneous

reports, reference, miscellaneous notes, company notifications and advertisements: the first few issues included a serial and some issues had a question and answer section. Many of the articles were written by Totsuji himself (under various pen names), at least until issue no. 58, published on 28 May 1896, in which Totsuji announced his return to Sendai. Until then, the magazine was published monthly apart from one or two delays. Issue no. 59 was not published until 8 August 1896, by which time *Ongaku zasshi* had been taken over by Kyōeki Shōsha, a major trading company that dealt in educational materials, including sheet music and musical instruments. From no. 61 (25 September 1896), the name was changed to *Omukaku*. The contents changed too. From no. 59, a section with literary contributions (*bun'en*) was introduced, as were longer, serialized articles by leading experts. Just over a year later, in February 1898, no. 77 became the last issue to be published, although there is nothing to indicate this in the issue itself. Presumably financial difficulties prevented the continued publication. Shikama Totsuji's name appears in *Ongaku zasshilOmukaku* only a few times after he ceased editing and publishing it, so in effect it was no longer his work after May 1896.

For the roughly five years Shikama Totsuji himself edited *Ongaku zasshi*, however, it provided a wealth of information and food for discussion on subjects such as musical theory, particularly harmony (regarded as the defining characteristic of Western music); Western, Japanese, and Chinese musical instruments and musical genres; Western composers and musicians (starting with Jean Baptiste Lully in the first issue, presumably because of his significance as a composer of music played by the French-trained band of the Japanese army); as well as discussions of the role of music in education, public morality, patriotism, health, and Buddhism. The magazine regularly reported activities of the Tokyo Academy of Music and other institutions, and included reports from different regions, probably supplied by teachers at the prefectural teacher training colleges, many of whom would have been Shikamas' fellow-graduates from the Tokyo Academy of Music. There were even occasional reports about the Japanese community in Korea and about Taiwan after it became a Japanese colony in 1895, as well as about North America or Europe. Songs, in staff or cipher notation and often composed by Totsuji himself, were also a regular feature of Ongaku zasshi, as were announcements and advertisements by his own publishing company Ongaku Zasshi Sha and others, mainly institutions offering music courses, and for educational material, sheet music, and musical instruments. Around the time Ongaku zasshi first appeared, Yamaha Torakusu (1851–1916) and Suzuki Masakichi (1859-1944) embarked on the nationwide distribution of their instruments, and Ongaku zasshi regularly carried advertisements for Yamaha reed organs and Suzuki violins. Yamaha Torakusu also made significant financial donations to Ongaku zasshi. Both companies concentrated on the educational market and the availability of relatively cheap domestically produced instruments contributed significantly to the dissemination of Western music. Indeed, Totsuji initially tried to develop the domestic production of violins himself, but gave up when he realized that Suzuki had beaten him to it.⁵⁷ He did however invent his own stringed instrument, the senkakin (named after his home town) and is the first Japanese on record as having

performed on the mandolin.⁵⁸ These and his other activities naturally received extensive coverage in *Ongaku zasshi*.

The value of Totsuji's magazine as a primary source regarding musical activities in the 1890s for historians today is obvious. But how was *Ongaku zasshi* received in its time? The magazine itself gives us some clues, as do other contemporary publications. ⁵⁹ We do not know how many copies of each issue where printed and distributed, ⁶⁰ but issue no. 2 lists 47 places where the magazine was on sale and no. 5 lists 107. Just over half of the locations were outside Tokyo. In several issues, "supporters" (the nature of their support is not specified) are listed, totalling about 150 in issues 6 to 18. Many of these were people Totsuji may well have met during his studies in Tokyo; musicians associated with the Tokyo Academy of Music and the court musicians (who studied or taught at the Academy).

In addition, forty-two individuals and organizations who made financial donations are named: besides Yamaha Torakusu, the largest contributor, these include the Satsuma Biwa Association—an indication that it was not just those involved in Western music who appreciated the magazine. Predictably, the majority of advertisers were based in Tokyo, but a significant number were from other parts of the country. Finally, eleven magazines and twenty-four newspapers from around the country published favourable reviews, having been sent a copy of the second issue and asked for a response. Praise for the magazine typically stressed its rich content and its potential appeal to educators, musicians, music lovers and even women and children. One enthusiastic supporter even likened Shikama Totsuji to Christopher Columbus.

It seems fair to conclude that even though *Ongaku zasshi* did not make enough money to ensure its continued publication, it was welcomed by contemporaries as a source of information and a forum for discussion. It must have been particularly valuable for music teachers working hard to disseminate what they had so recently learnt in the localities in which they found themselves. The magazine informed (and, possibly, inspired) its readers not just regarding new music, but also the new musical practices like music education in schools and public concerts (reports on musical activities often included concert programmes). *Ongaku zasshi* would certainly have reminded readers far from the capital with its substantial and growing musical public that they were part of a larger community.

While publishing *Ongaku zasshi*, Shikama Totsuji also published several other works. Already in 1888 he had authored or co-authored *Kaichū orugan danhō* (A pocket guide to playing the organ) and *Gakki shiyōhō* (How to play musical instruments), and in 1889 a compilation of songs for use in the home. More collections of songs followed, as well as *Shingaku dokushū no tomo* (A companion to teaching yourself Qing music) in 1891 and *Tefūkin dokushū no tomo* (A companion to teaching yourself the accordion) in three volumes in 1892 and *Kanzoku gakki dokushū no tomo* (A companion to teaching yourself wind instruments) in 1895.⁶⁴

Totsuji's wife Tatsu (also known as Kotatsu in the style of the time), is named as the sole author or co-author of a collection of miscellaneous pieces and of *biwa* pieces

(both published in 1894) and of a compilation of songs for children's games (Yūgi shōka, 1891).

Conclusion

Both the Shikama brothers acted as cultural brokers in that they played significant roles in bringing western music to provincial Japan. Having learned the basics in the capital, Jinji became one of the leading teachers and promoters of music in his home town. His fellow graduates played similar roles. One example is Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke (1868–1906), a native of Nagoya, who likewise was sent to Tokyo by his prefecture (Aichi) in 1884 and after his graduation the following year pioneered the teaching and performance of Western music first in his home prefecture and then in Mie and Wakayama. He published a large number of song books and, possibly, the first violin tutor. Meanwhile he also taught and practised *gagaku*, the court music he had trained in from his youth.⁶⁵

Concerts like the ones organized by Shikama Jinji and Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke were often advertised in advance and reviewed afterward in the local press as well as (in some cases) in *Ongaku zasshi* and its successors. By treating the concerts as major events, they helped generate interest or what we today might call a "buzz" around the new music and the associated novel practices.⁶⁶

Ongaku zasshi, arguably Shikama Totsuji's greatest contribution as a cultural broker, might also be described as contributing to such a "buzz," but it did more than that. Ongaku zasshi provided a forum where local actors (as well as members of the musical community in Tokyo) could add to their often very rudimentary knowledge by learning about different musical genres and instruments, developments, and current events in the world of music, and they could follow discussions about the nature of music. It not only linked music enthusiasts across the country by making them aware of each other through reports from across the country, but to some extent it raised their awareness of being part of a worldwide community, not just with the English subtitle but also with occasional reports from other countries. Subsequent music journals adopted this model, with the longest-running of them, Ongakukai (Music world; sometimes subtitled "The Musical Japan," published from 1907 to 1923), even boasted an office in New York for several years.

One of the most striking features of *Ongaku zasshi* is that, to a much larger extent than its successors, it included coverage of the traditional musical genres of Japan and of Ming-Qing music. This inclusion of different musical genres was also a characteristic of many concerts in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, even in Tokyo in the earlier years, although the practice continued for much longer outside the capital. Such concerts could also include indigenous music played on Western instruments or in mixed ensembles with Japanese and Western instruments (*wayō gassō*).

Concert programmes thus reflected the diversity of musical practices in Japan and the music the general population enjoyed, in contrast to the music promoted by the government. But the musical diversity was also in line with the idea of musical reform and creating a new music that would reflect the best of all worlds, as the idea was understood by Shikama Totsuji and Shikama Jinji. Narratives centred on the introduction of Western music tend to ignore the fact that the massive reforms after 1868 affected the different worlds of indigenous music in other ways than official neglect as a result of privileging Western music. The public concert itself was a modern innovation: the idea of sitting through an event devoted exclusively to listening to music was new and initially alien to most Japanese—as indeed it was to Europeans before the modern period. That performers of traditional music actively participated in such concerts shows how they adapted to change. Yoshimizu Tsunekazu, the biwa player who performed as a special guest in the Homeikai concert discussed earlier, exemplifies the way the most successful musicians used the liberation from the pre-Meiji status system and musical monopolies and the increasing commercialization to their advantage. A native of Kagoshima, he moved to Tokyo in the late 1870s, where he attracted many students and was one of the musicians who promoted Satsuma biwa of his native region, turning its music into a national genre. The concerts brought together musicians who would traditionally have remained in their separate worlds, thus providing the chance for cross-fertilization and experimentation. For their audiences, the concerts introduced them to a larger variety of musical performances than they would have been able to experience previously.

The varied content of *Ongaku zasshi* and that of the concert programmes reported in the magazine remind us that the sharp and unalterable distinction between Western and Japanese music was not universally assumed when Western music was first introduced. Nor can the musical forms of Japan be assumed to have some unchanging essential characteristic that forever separates them from the musical forms of other cultures. In fact, in his work about musical practices in the Osaka and Kobe area, Watanabe Hiroshi argues convincingly that this sharp separation and essentialisation did not occur until after 1945, after the idea of creating a "national music" had been thoroughly discredited because of its later association with the ultra-nationalism of the 1930s and 1940s.⁶⁷

The Shikamas, however, operated in a historical situation where the idea of a national music bringing together the best from European and Japanese traditions seemed a genuine and thoroughly legitimate possibility. Indeed, we might argue that this belief, together with the various hybrid practices which its adherents tolerated and in many cases actively promoted as part of their programme of musical reform (ongaku kairyō) opened the way to the thorough appropriation of Western music. That the kind of national music envisaged by Isawa Shūji and advocated by Shikama Totsuji ultimately never materialized does not mean that nothing emerged that we might call a "modern Japanese sound"; only that we have to seek it in popular music, including film scores, rather than in officially sanctioned music intended to represent the nation. We must also recognize that "Western" music, including the canon of Western classical music, is Western in name and origin only. In actual fact, in terms of composition, performance, appreciation, and all other music-related activities, it has become Japanese. ⁶⁹

Government measures alone could never have achieved this. Government measures provided structures within which individuals like the Shikama brothers could pursue their own agendas; and it was their enthusiasm and zeal that helped prepare the fertile ground for the further absorption of Western music.

Bibliography

Abe, Kan'ichi, Shūhei Hosokawa, Tomomasa Takazawa, Mamoru Tōya, and Yasuko Tsukahara. *Burasubando no shakaishi: gungakutai kara utaban e.* Tokyo: Seikyūsha, 2001.

Chiba, Yūko. Doremi o eranda Nihonjin. Tokyo: Ongaku no Tomosha, 2007.

De Ferranti, Hugh and Alison Tokita, eds. *Music, Modernity and Locality in Prewar Japan: Osaka and Beyond.* Farnham: Ashgate, 2013.

Eppstein, Ury. The Beginnings of Western Music in Meiji Era Japan. New York: Edwin Mellen, 1994.

Furukawa, Takahisa. Kōki, Banpaku, Orinpikku: Kōshitsu burando to keizai hatten. Tokyo: Chūō Kōronsha, 1998.

Harich-Schneider, Eta. *A History of Japanese Music*. London: Oxford University Press, 1973. Henmi, Hide. *Sendai hajimete monogatari*. Seindai: Sōdōsha, 1995.

Herd, Judith Ann. "Western-influenced 'classical' music in Japan." In *The Ashgate Research Companion to Japanese Music*, edited by David W. Hughes and Alison McQueen Tokita, 362–81. Aldershot: Ashgate, 2008.

- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 33 (1893): 21.
- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 35 (1893): 15-16.
- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 37 (1893): 19.
- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 38 (1893): 18-19.
- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 41 (1894): 23.
- "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 42 (1894): 26.
- "Hōmeikai daisankai taishūkai gaijō." Ongaku zasshi 45 (1894): 31–3.

Hughes, David and Alison Mcqueen Tokita, eds. The Ashgate Research Companion to Japanese Music. Aldershot: Ashgate, 2008.

Inoue, Satsuki. "Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke to Meijiki Nihon no Ongaku." *Aichi Kenritsu Geijutsu Daigaku kiyō* 41 (2011): 19–31.

Tsunetarōed, Ishida. *Meiji fujin roku*. 2 vols. Tokyo: Nihon Tosho Sentâ, 1988 (Fujo Tsūshinsha, Hakuunsha, 1908).

"Jinbutsu dōsei." Ongakukai 160 (1915): 60-1.

Kajino, Ena. "A Lost Opportunity for Tradition: The Violin in Early Twentieth-Century Japanese Traditional Music." *Nineteenth-Century Music Review* 10.2 (2013): 293–321.

Kurata, Yoshihiro, and Shuku Ki Rin, eds. *Shōwa zenki ongakuka sōran: "Gendai ongakuka taikan" gekan*. Tokyo: Yumani Shobō, 2008.

Kusaka, Akio. "Ongaku zasshi ni miru Shikama Totsuji no keimō katsudō to sono hirogari: juyō no shiten kara (1)." Aomori Ake no hoshi tanki daigaku kiyō 24 (1998): 55–73.

—... "Ongaku zasshi ni miru Shikama Totsuji no keimō katsudō to sono hirogari: juyō no shiten kara (2)." Aomori Ake no hoshi tanki daigaku kiyō 26 (2000): 41–60.

Malm, William P. "The Modern Music of Meiji Japan." In *Tradition and Modernization in Japanese Culture*, edited by Donald Shively, 257–300. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1971.

Masui, Keiji. "Ongaku zasshi (Omukaku) kaidai." In Ongaku zasshi (hōkan), 1–35. Tokyo: Shuppan Kagaku Sōgō Kenkyūsho, 1984.

Mehl, Margaret. "Going Native, Going Global: The Violin in Modern Japan." *The Asia-Pacific Journal: Japan Focus* 12.47 (2014).

—. Not by Love Alone: The Violin in Japan, 1850–2010. Copenhagen: The Sound Book Press, 2014.

Mensendiek, William. Not without Struggle: The Story of William E. Hoy and the Beginnings of Tohoku Gakuin. Sendai: Tohoku Gakuin, 1986.

"Miyagi-ken no ongaku." Ongaku zasshi 2 (1890): 16-9.

"Miyagi-ken Sendai tsūshin." Ongaku zasshi/Omukaku 68 (1897): 36-37.

Miyagiken Kyōiku, Iinkai, ed. Miyagiken kyōiku hyakunenshi, vol 2. Sendai: Gyōsei, 1977.

—, ed. Miyagiken kyōiku hyakunenshi, vol 4. Sendai: Gyōsei, 1977.

Miyagiken Shōgakkōchō, Kai, ed. *Hossoku yonjū shūnen kinen shi: yonjū nen no ayumi*. Sendai: Miyagiken Shōgakkōchō Kai, 1987.

Mōri, Kumi, Takeshi Saitō and Bannai Tomoko, eds. *Senkyōshi Nikorai no zen'nikki*. 9 vols. Vol. 7. Tokyo: Kyōbunkan, 2007.

Mori, Setsuko. "A Historical Survey of Music Periodicals in Japan: 1881–1920." *Fontis Artis Musicae* 36:1 (1989): 44–50.

Nakamura, Kōsuke. Kindai Nihon yōgaku josetsu. Tokyo: Tōkyō Shoseki, 2003.

Nomura, Kōichi. "Occidental Music." In *Japanese Music and Drama in the Meiji Era*, edited by Komiya, Toyotaka, 451–507. Tokyo: Ōbunsha, 1956.

Okunaka, Yasuto. Wayōsetchū ongakushi. Tokyo: Shunjūsha, 2014.

Ōmori, Seitarō. Nihon no yōgaku. 2 vols. Vol. 1. Tokyo: Shinmon Shuppansha, 1986.

Ōmura, Sakae. Yōkendō kara no shuppatsu: kyōiku hyakunenshi yowa. Vol. 1. Tokyo: Gyōsei, 1986.

Osterhammel, Jürgen. Die Verwandlung der Welt: Eine Geschichte des 19. Jahrhunderts. Munich: C.H. Beck, 2009.

—... "Globale Horizonte europäischer Kunstmusik, 1860–1930." Geschichte und Gesellschaft 38.1 (2012): 86–132.

Parakilas, James. "Classical Music as Popular Music." Journal of Musicology 3.1 (1984): 1–18.

Pyle, Kenneth. *The New Generation in Meiji Japan: Problems of Cultural Identity*, 1885–1895. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1969.

Sakamoto, Mamiko. *Meiji chūtō ongaku kyōin no kenkyū: "Inaka kyōshi" to sono jidai*. Tokyo: Kazama shobō, 2006.

Sano, Ichizō, ed. Sangyō shōka: Sano Seishijō yō. Miyagi-ken Igu-gun Kanayama-machi: Sano Ichizō, 1901.

Sendai Jinmei Daijisho Kankōkai, ed. Sendai jinmei daijisho, 2000 (1933).

"Sendai tsūshin." Ongaku zasshi/Omukaku 57 (1896): 23-8.

"Sendai tsūshin." Ongaku zasshil Omukaku 62 (1896): 38-41.

Shikama, Totsuji. "Hakkan no shushi." Ongaku zasshi 1 (1890): 1-3.

Shikama, (Totsuji) Senka. "Ongaku kairyō ippan." Ongaku zasshi 38 (1893): 1-2.

—. "Ongaku kairyō ippan (ctd.)." *Ongaku zasshi* 39 (1893): 1–2.

Shikama, Jinji, and Totsuji Shikama. *Chiiku tetsudō shōka*. Sendai: Yūsenkaku (Yamamoto Otoshirō. 1900.

"Shōnen gakutai." Ongaku zasshi 53 (1895): 1-5.

"Shōnen Gakuti no sōsho ni tsuite." Ongaku zasshi 52 (1895): 10.

Suchy, Irene. "Deutschsprachige Musiker in Japan vor 1945. Eine Fallstudie eines Kulturtransfers am Beispiel der Rezeption abendländischer Musik." PhD diss., University of Vienna, 1992.

Tōkyō Geijutsu Daigaku Hyakunenshi Hensan Iinkai, ed. *Tōkyō Geijutsu Daigaku hyakunenshi: Tōkyō Ongaku Gakkō hen 2*. Tokyo: Ongaku no Tomosha, 2003.

"Tokyo no onna (34). "Biiru hōru no gakushu, Inazuna kozō jiken no Shikama Ranko." *Asahi shinbun* 22 September 1909, 5.

"Tōkyō Shōnen Ongakutai." Ongaku zasshi 50 (1895): 32.

Tsukahara, Yasuko. *Jūkyū seiki no Nihon ni okeru Seiyō ongaku no juyō*. Tokyo: Taka Shuppan, 1993.

Tsurumi, Patricia. Factory Girls: Women in the Thread Mills of Meiji Japan. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990.

Ueno, Masaaki. "Meijiki no Matsue-shi ni okeru seiyō geijutsu ongaku no fukyū ni tsuite: Ensōkai, shinbun, Sonoyama Minpei." *Minzoku geijutsu* 26 (2010): 192–99.

Uno, Kazusuke. Meiji shōnen no Miyagi kyōiku. Sendai: Hōbundō, 1973.

Wade, Bonnie C. Music in Japan. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

Watanabe, Hiroshi. Nihon bunka modan rapusodi. Tokyo: Shunjūsha, 2002.

Watanabe, Shin'ya. "Sendai sho no shōka kyōshi Shikama Jinji." *Sendai bunka* 11 (2009): 6–7. ——. "Sendai yōgaku no sakigake." *Sendai bunka* 11 (2009): 4–5.

Weidman, Amanda. "Listening to the Violin in South Indian Classical Music." In *Theorizing the Local: Music, Practice, and Experience in South Asia and Beyond*, edited by Richard K. Wolf, 49–63. New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

Yamazumi. Shōka kyōiku seiritsu katei no kenkyū. Tokyo: Tōkyō Daigaku Shuppankai, 1967.

Yano, Christine R. *Tears of Longing: Nostalgia and Nation in Japanese Popular Song*, Harvard East Asian Monographs 206. Cambridge: Harvard University Asia Center, 2002.

Notes

- * Margaret Mehl is associate professor at the University of Copenhagen. Her main research interest is the history of nineteenth- and early twentiethcentury Japan, especially historiography, education, and music.
- 1 Osterhammel, *Die Verwandlung der Welt*, 20.
- 2 Osterhammel's history of the nineteenth century is exceptional in that he begins the main part with a section on opera. Even so, music is only mentioned in passing for the most part.
- 3 As Osterhammel points out, "Western" art music (popularly referred to as "classical music") is European in origin and the music of North America was derived from it; Osterhammel, "Globale Horizonte europäischer Kunstmusik, 1860-1930," 96 n38. From the Japanese point of view, however, the music was "Western" and is described as yōgaku, "Western music." This is not the place to enter into a discussion about the considerable differences between indigenous Japanese and Western music. For a useful summary, see Hughes and Tokita, eds., The Ashgate Research Companion to Japanese Music, 18–27.

- 4 Parakilas, "Classical Music as Popular Music," 18.
- 5 The most useful overviews in English (and German) are as follows: Useful older overviews are Nomura, "Occidental Music" and Malm, "The Modern Music of Meiji Japan." The most comprehensive treatment of the significant contributions by German and Austrian musicians in Japan is still Suchy, "Deutschsprachige Musiker in Japan." For the education system, see Eppstein, Beginnings of Western Music. Recent overviews include Wade. Music in Japan and Herd, "Western-influenced 'Classical' Music in Japan." The most useful comprehensive works by Japanese scholars are Tsukahara, Seiyō ongaku no juvō and Nakamura, Kindai Nihon vōgaku
- 6 For example, Watanabe, *Nihon bunka modan rapusodi*, and De Ferranti and Tokita, eds., *Music, Modernity and Locality*. Such work as there is on local developments is often published in the in-house journals of universities of the regions.
- 7 This may be changing. See Watanabe, *Nihon bunka modan rapusodi*; Chiba, *Doremi o eranda Nihonjin*; and Okunaka,

- Wayōsetchū ongakushi. For a (very) short treatment of traditional music after 1868, see Harich-Schneider, A History of Japanese Music.
- 8 In order to avoid confusion, I will use the name Tokyo Academy of Music throughout.
- 9 For a brief description of Japanese music periodicals in English, see Mori, "A Historical Survey of Music Periodicals in Japan: 1881–1920," 44–50.
- 10 See also De Ferranti and Tokita, eds., *Music, Modernity and Locality*, 4.
- 11 *tozama*: these were the lords who were not hereditary feudatories of the Tokugawa shoguns.
- 12 For details about education in Miyagi prefecture until 1886, see Uno, Meiji shonen no Miyagi kyoiku.
- 13 The number of imperial universities increased to five within Japan and two in the colonial capitals of Seoul and Taipei in the early twentieth century.
- 14 Two more missionary schools for girls followed in 1892 and 1893.
- 15 By then Tokyo was already "well-occupied" in the missionary jargon of the day, so when the chance to found a Christian school in Sendai presented itself, three missionaries from the organization travelled north. See Mensendiek, *Not without Struggle*, 19, 29–46.
- 16 Watanabe, "Sendai yōgaku no sakigake," 4–5
- 17 Yamazumi, Shōka kyōiku seiritsu katei no kenkyū, 157–58. The word shōka is not easy to translate. Its basic meaning is "song," but its use is more specific. The term was initially used mainly for Western-style songs imported or composed for use in education, but many of these songs achieved popularity outside the school system.
- 18 The diary of Bishop Nikolaj has several references to Maedako. In July 1902, after several admonitions and a reduction of his pay, he was dismissed from his post: Mōri and Saitō, eds., *Senkyōshi Nikorai no zen'nikki*, 82, 159.

- 19 Reports about this clearly significant but elusive institution are maddeningly conflicting. According to a later report in *Ongaku zasshi*, Shikama Totsuji established Tōhoku Ongakuin in 1896, while Maedako Shinki was teaching the violin at home: "Sendai tsūshin," 38–41. Another report stated that Tōhoku Ongaku*kai* (a confusion of two separate institutions?) by Shikama Totsuji aimed to provide a fast-track qualification to teach shōka and had 40–50 members: "Miyagi-ken Sendai tsūshin." 36–37.
- 20 So far I have found very few sources on Maedako. Short dictionary entry in Sendai Jinmei Daijisho Kankōkai, ed. Sendai jinmei daijisho. The dates of his death are from the register at the Russian Orthodox Church in Sendai and from the family grave at Dōrinji temple in Sendai. According to the inscription, Wataru died in Tokyo in 1932 at the age of 37 and Haruko in 1975 (no age recorded).
- 21 Biographical details in Watanabe, "Sendai sho no shōka kyōshi Shikama Jinji," 6–7; Miyagiken Kyōiku Iinkai, ed. Miyagiken kyōiku hyakunenshi Vol 4, 429; Ōmura, Yōkendō kara no shuppatsu, 175.
- 22 Nobunao's fourth son Kōsuke (1876–1937), a vice admiral who fought in the Russo-Japanese War in 1904–1905 and in WWI, is better known than his brothers.
- 23 Biographical details on Shikama Totsuji in Masui, "Ongaku zasshi (Omukaku) kaidai."
- 24 I have not been able to verify this.
- 25 Pyle, *The New Generation*.
- 26 Yamazumi, 158–70; Sakamoto, Meiji chūtō ongaku kyōin no kenkyū, 119–22. There were 47 prefectures at the time (the numbers fluctuated before 1888). Sakamoto's work is the most detailed about the training of secondary level music teachers in the Meiji period.
- 27 Yamazumi, 168-69.
- 28 Masui, "Ongaku zasshi (Omukaku) kaidai," 8. Totsuji (unlike Jinji) is not on the list of students sent by their prefectures in

- 1885 compiled by Sakamoto: Sakamoto, 120. Possibly he studied in Tokyo at his family's expense, as did his contemporary Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke, who likewise is missing from the list. See Inoue, "Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke to Meijiki Nihon no Ongaku," 19–31, 24.
- 29 A report in *Ongaku zasshi* in April 1896 carried a short note stating that Jinji had been ordered to conduct investigations into music (*ongaku torishirabe*) in Tokyo and stayed there from 2 February to the middle of the month: see *Ongaku zasshi* 57 (1896): 30. Possibly, the authorities (with or without a request from Jinji) recognized the need to update his training, which can hardly be described as more than minimal.
- 30 Established by Hōzawa Miyoji as a private academy (*juku*) for sewing in 1879, Shōsō Gakkō became one of the most respected schools for girls. It still exists today as the (co-educational) high school Meisei Kōtō Gakkō: www.hgm. ed.jp/info/history (4 August 2015).
- 31 "Miyagi-ken no ongaku," 16-19.
- 32 Regulations in Miyagiken Kyōiku Iinkai, ed., 527–29.
- 33 "Hōmeikai." Ongaku zasshi 33 (1893): 21.
- 34 Other reports about "Hōmeikai" activities in *Ongaku zasshi* 35 (1893): 15–16; 37 (1893): 19; 38 (1893): 18–19; 41 (1894): 23; 42 (1894): 26; 45 (1894): 31–33.
- 35 "Hōmeikai daisankai taishūkai gaijō," 31–33. The magazine had announced the concert in its previous issue.
- 36 Rokudan is the title of a famous koto piece attributed to Yatsuhashi Kengyō (1614–84). Ukigumo (floating or drifing clouds) is the title of a shakuhachi piece (a so-called classical piece or koten honkyoku): however, here it is more likely to be a song with the same title composed by the Tokyo Academy graduate Suzuki Yonejirō with lyrics by Ochiai Naobumi and published (by Kyōeki Shōsha) in 1892. I have not been able to identify the other pieces, Shizuku no chikara (strength or power of drops/dripping), Shinkōkyoku (march) and Roei (bivouac, camping out).

- 37 For a detailed treatment of traditional music played on the violin, in English, see Kajino, "A Lost Opportunity for Tradition," 293–321. Also Mehl, *Not by Love Alone*.
- 38 Tokuiku shōka published in 1901.
- 39 He composed songs for at least six primary schools soon after his return from Tokyo: Miyagiken Shōgakkōchō Kai, ed. *Hossoku yonjū shūnen kinen shi*, 144, 228, 59, 333, 578, 94.
- 40 Miyagiken Kyōiku Iinkai, ed. Miyagiken kyōiku hyakunenshi, vol 2.512. Jinji is mentioned a few times in same work, vol. 2, p.177, he is listed among those honoured for their contribution to education at the time of the fortieth anniversary of the Imperial Rescript on Education; also as composer of the school song for the Normal College.
- 41 This impression was reinforced by my e-mail correspondence and meeting with Shikama Tatsuo, the son of Totsuji's youngest son by an unofficial concubine, who told me that his father who, after Totsuji's death was brought up by his aging uncle Jinji, felt shame about his family. It is also one of the reasons why little is known about Totsuji's life after 1896. Biographical sources on Shikama Totsuji are scarce. The main source is Masui Keiji's introduction to the reprint edition of *Ongaku zasshi*: Masui, "Ongaku zasshi (Omukaku) kaidai." In addition to examining Ongaku zasshi for biographical information, Masui also interviewed surviving descendants.
- 42 Tökyö Geijutsu Daigaku Hyakunenshi Hensan Iinkai, ed. Hyakunenshi: Tökyö Ongaku Gakkö hen 2, 1560, 88.
- 43 About the role of civilian bands in the history of the reception of Western music, see Ōmori, *Nihon no yōgaku*, and Abe et al., *Burasubando no shakaishi*.
- 44 "Tōkyō Shōnen Ongakutai," 32; "Shōnen Gakuti no sōsho ni tsuite," 10; and "Shōnen gakutai," 1–5. This article lists eleven bands in Tokyo besides Totsuji's, including two military bands and the court musicians' band. Only one

- of the others appears to have been a youth band.
- 45 A short report in *Ongaku zasshi* 58 (May 1895) stated that he was returning because his father was ill. The next volume was not published until September, by which time Kyōiku Shōsha had taken over.
- 46 "Sendai tsūshin."
- 47 "Miyagi-ken Sendai tsūshin." See also Henmi, *Sendai hajimete monogatari*, 211–15.
- 48 Shikama and Shikama, *Chiiku tetsudō shōka*. The Shikama's song was one of several about sections of the Tōhoku railway that year.
- 49 Examples quoted in Tsurumi, Factory Girls. A few short reports in Ongaku zasshi also touch upon the issue of workers singing "vulgar" songs. See Sano, ed., Sangyō shōka.
- 50 "Jinbutsu dōsei," 60–61. Two years later he was living in Tsuchiura (Ibaraki prefecture): ibid. 189 (1917): 50.
- 51 "Tokyo no onna (34): Biiru hōru no gakushu, Inazuna kozō jiken no Shikama Ranko," Asahi shinbun, 22 September 1909. 5.
- 52 Kurata and Rin, eds., Shōwa zenki ongakuka sōran: "Gendai ongakuka taikan" gekan, 251. Ishida, ed, Meiji fujin roku. Ishida gives 1887 as the year of her birth, which appears to be correct. Ranko is also listed in Tokyo Academy of Music's yearbook for 1908–1909 (p. 98) as enrolled for piano on the elective course (senka). According to the inscription on the family grave, she died in 1968, aged eighty-two.
- 53 Shikama, "Hakkan no shushi," 1–3. He does not name the weekly magazine, most likely *La Revue et Gazette Musicale*, published under different names from 1827 onwards, although it ceased publication in 1880.
- 54 Shikama, "Ongaku kairyō ippan," 1–2, and idem, "Ongaku kairyō ippan (ctd.),"
- 55 Shikama, "Hakkan no shushi," 1–3.
- 56 Masui, "Ongaku zasshi (Omukaku) kaidai."

- 57 Ibid., 10. Suzuki Masakichi was not the first Japanese to make violins, but he was the most successful when it came to largescale production and distribution: see Mehl, 72–83.
- 58 On the *senkakin*, see *Ongaku zasshi* 27 (1892.12); 29 (1893.2); 40 (1894.1); Mandolin: 46 (1894.7):34. According to the short note, Totsuji received the instrument from an unnamed Englishman; 47 (1894.9): 23–24. The piece performed was the *koto* piece *Yachiyo jishi* (Lion of Eight Thousand Generations); Totsuji performed together with a violinist and his eldest daughter, Fujiko, who played the harp—another first. The Englishman might be the "Gōrudoueru" (Goldwell?) named among the magazine's supporters in 6 (1891.2), preceding p. 1.
- 59 For detailed description and analysis of the supporters, sponsors, and advertisers named in *Ongaku zasshi* as well as feedback from readers and reviews in contemporary publications, see Kusaka, "*Ongaku zasshi* ni miru Shikama Totsuji (1)," 55–73, and idem, "*Ongaku zasshi* ni miru Shikama Totsuji (2)," 41–60. The following numbers are based on the lists compiled by Kusaka. His lists of supporters overlap, so there are a few duplications.
- 60 Masui, based on information in *Ongaku* zasshi 36, estimates the total at 600–800 printed copies: Masui, "*Ongaku zasshi* (*Omukaku*) kaidai," 13.
- 61 Kusaka, 68–73. Kusaka lists a total of 139 advertisers, including Totsuji himself, 46 of which were based outside Tokyo.
- 62 Ibid., 45.
- 63 Summarized in ibid., 47.
- 64 The publications listed here are in the catalogue of the National Diet Library, except for Kotatsu's *Yūgi shōka*, which was advertised repeatedly in *Ongaku zasshi* and published by Ongaku Zasshi Sha in 1892; Tokyo University of the Arts has a copy.
- 65 For details about Tsunekawa, see Inoue, "Tsunekawa Ryōnosuke to Meijiki Nihon no Ongaku." See also Mehl, 86–97, 104–105.

- 66 For Matsue as an example, see Ueno, "Meijiki no Matsue-shi ni okeru seiyō geijutsu ongaku," 192–99.
- 67 Watanabe, *Nihon bunka modan rapusodi*. The problem of "Westernization" narratives of music is highlighted for Southern India in Weidman, "Listening to the Violin in South Indian Classical Music."
- 68 The genre of popular music that illustrates this point most strikingly is the sentimental ballad known as *enka*, a hybrid genre perceived, at least by older generations, as expressing the "Japanese
- soul": see Yano, *Tears of Longing*. When the government of wartime Japan organized celebrations for the 2600th anniversary of the ascension of Japan's legendary first emperor in 1940, it commissioned symphonic works from several foreign composers, including Richard Strauss; see Furukawa, *Kōki, Banpaku, Orinnikku*.
- 69 I made this argument for the violin as the instrument most representative of Western music in Mehl, "Going Native, Going Global."